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Ocean Research and Resources Advisory Panel (ORRAP)

Date:

April 7, 2009

Re:

Recommendations for future direction of the Census of Marine Life

As the nation moves toward ecosystem- and place-based management, success will depend to a large extent upon the quality and completeness of the ecosystem-based science for those systems.   The scientific information must not only be comprehensive spatially and across the various components of the ecosystem, but it must have a temporal dimension that documents changes that have occurred in response to various forcing functions.   Longer-term observational programs that meet these criteria have not been a national priority, and few exist.   One exception is the Census of Marine Life (CoML).  As a nation, it is important that we find ways to exploit the data, information and advances in understanding that these programs have generated, and to continue to generate new data and information needed for ecosystem-based management.   

The CoML has been a decade-long international program.   Over $1 billion USD has been invested, including $100 million from the Sloan Foundation for management of the program and development and maintenance of the Ocean Biogeographic Information System (OBIS)—the CoML’s data repository and data management system for biodiversity and other biological data.   Sloan funding ends in October 2010 and no source of funding has been identified to replace it.   The scientific advances of CoML have been impressive, and the wealth of ecosystem-scale scientific data and information that exists should be exploited.  

ORRAP considers the role of CoML in providing large-scale and long time series biological data to be a critical ingredient to a national need for ecosystem-scaled science.  ORRAP therefore recommends that transitional funding be provided for 1-3 years, to ensure the continuation of a CoML Coordinating Secretariat, and of OBIS, until long-term funding can be secured.  Moreover, ORRAP considers this as an opportunity to assess the requirements for a national marine ecosystem monitoring and science program, and we therefore recommend review of existing programs (e.g., IOOS and coordinated regional programs such as the regional ocean observing systems and PISCO) that are complimentary to CoML and OBIS, in order to identify critical components of such a national program.  

This funding should be accompanied by appropriate federal oversight to ensure that the benefits of translation of the CoML data and information into tangible products to meet management needs are realized through integration and application. Oversight for such funding and the overall program review might be an appropriate interagency working group activity.  (Note: NOAA and USGS have had the greatest involvement to date, and USGS has provided funding for OBIS).
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